Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Tuesday, January 20, 2022 at 4:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – telephonic

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None
Others Present:
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Brian Johnson, Vice Principal – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Health Director – video conference

Liberkis Paulino, Family Support Specialist - telephonic

Zia Lunden, SPED Director – video conference

Julian Cardenas, Teacher – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Erica Garcia, Instructional Assistant – video conference

Evangeline Perry, Health Assistant – video conference

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Ms. Curtis at 4:14 p.m.

2. Discuss and decide on Omicron COVID policies. Miss Gannon reviewed current policies which are based on CDC recommendations, outlining the most recent changes including guidance for a 5-day quarantine with mask, as well as recommended positive test thresholds for whole school closure.


Discussion: 
Ms. Curtis requested for an update on current testing protocol. Miss Gannon responded that while pool testing and the testing of symptomatic students had been going according to plan, it was recently discontinued due to a shortage of tests. Mrs. Perry added that after conducting nearly a thousand tests in three months, Southside had been able to predict the supply shortage and preemptively moved to temporarily hault pool testing in order to conserve the remaining stock, however Concentric pool testing had since been discontinued for all county schools. Miss Gannon shared that there had been some positive COVID-19 tests this week and that K-8 classes currently had between 35%-80% attendance. While some absences were reflective of families not sending students to campus as a precaution, distance learning due to illness and exposure accounted for the greater majority. Gannon added that staff were also experiencing significant absences, with approximately 7 of 10 daily due to infection, and the trend among the entire community appeared to be worsening. All COVID-related absences proved especially challenging since absences could be expected to be relatively long term and had affected the entire ASP staff as well as the health office. Both coverage and the long term resilience and mental health of staff taking on additional duties were particularly affected. Mrs. Tatum confirmed that currently 39 students were on distance learning plans. Ms. Curtis asked for clarification on contact tracing protocol including how students were identified. Miss Gannon shared that tracing involved anyone in close contact, however noted the importance of determining those who were interacting outside of school hours, or who had already been vaccinated, and the difficulty of procuring these details in a time sensitive manner. When students were able to be identified, they could often be pulled aside as soon as they entered campus and exited their car. Responding to a question by Ms. Curtis, Mrs. Perry observed that most positive cases had been identified due to information shared by teachers, who had been exceptionally proactive about enforcing health safety measures and notifying the school of observed symptoms and interaction among students. Still, both Miss Gannon and Mrs. Perry agreed that it appeared some parents were not being as cautious, choosing to send ill and symptomatic students to school despite the risks. It was not known when pool testing in schools across the county would resume. 
Continuing her presentation, Miss Gannon presented several options for board consideration: determining a threshold of positive COVID-19 cases that would warrant a move to distance learning for individual classrooms, move the entire school to distance learning for two weeks to wait out the current spike, or to remain open and continue current efforts to reduce community spread. Ms. Curtis commented that is was not possible to know whether the curve would end in a simple matter of weeks. Mrs. Perry agreed, adding that we should not assume the worst was over until there was evidence to support it. When Ms. Curtis inquired about the recent on-site vaccine clinic, Perry shared that it had not been possible to adequately staff the clinic due to illness and so it had been rescheduled for January 24th with a follow up date in February. Ms. Francis commented that some physicians predicted the pandemic would end in 1-2 months, recommending the community stay vigilant for at least several more weeks to get past the curve. Mr. Christopher asked how staff was feeling, to which Miss Gannon responded they were somewhat divided, with some teachers preferring to continue with in-person learning while others, often those most affected by staffing coverages and student illnesses, were experiencing fatigue and wanted a move to distance learning. Miss Lunden shared that her preference had recently shifted in favor of distance learning due to stresses related to COVID-19 in the workplace, and warned that the school should be careful to avoid staff burnout. Ms. Curtis followed with a reminder that in difficult situations such as these, it was important to consider the most vulnerable and how they might be affected by any decision. Many families in the school community live in multi-generational homes or have young children without access to a vaccine. Miss Lunden suggested that making a decision to offer two weeks of distance learning would at least provide the solace of certainty. Ms. Francis questioned whether Spring Break could be shortened if the school were to close, in order to accommodate for the difference in effectiveness of distance learning; Ms. Lunden suggested adding an additional week of instruction onto the end of the year. Miss Gannon stated that while it was possible to change the official school calendar, she questioned the wisdom of reducing the summer window for staff and students that were already dealing with so much. Mrs. Perry reminded the audience that although a closure was being discussed now, the stresses of COVID-19 work place response were not new, adding her concern even for possible long term effects of stress on staff. Whether or not a decision was made to revert to distance learning, she asked, what could be done to add stability and sustainability for staff in the ongoing environment of long-term COVID response? Miss Gannon asked whether it was advisable to continue with a policy of testing and contact tracing given that the virus was so widespread and efforts to date did not seem to be having an effect. She suggested revising the policy to send home symptomatic students and setting up a test clinic twice a week for interested families. Ms. Curtis observed that closing for two weeks would have the same effect of temporary relief for staff as modifying the testing policy.  Lunden also questioned the value of in person instruction when, in some cases, half the students were already on distance learning plans. In these cases, she argued, wouldn't distance learning for all students make the most sense? Mrs. Perry agreed but warned that returning after a couple of weeks to the same administrative burden would not be a long term solution. Curtis insisted that given the current crisis, closing the school would be the best way to protect the community. Ms. Francis agreed that this course of action would reduce the risk of exposure, adding that as a former principal, she understood full well the pressure involved in high demand situations. Mr. Gill also stated his agreement, noting that the stresses undergone by staff also were causing stress on students. Mrs. Costa confirmed a two week closure was advisable due to the high number of students currently at home and in order to prioritize staff well-being. Once the school reopened, she proposed, a new strategy of sending home symptomatic students could be considered in place of continuous testing and contact tracing. Mr. Christopher acknowledged that while teachers' hearts may want to continue, tests showed that physically they were struggling, and perhaps closing could be the lesser of two evils given the circumstances. 
Miss Gannon asked the Board to reconsider the current policy of testing and contact tracing. Mr. Christopher suggested the school encourage families to acquire available free test kits. Gannon confirmed that some home test kits had already been distributed. Ms. Curtis stated her commitment to return to pool testing, citing the riskiness of not testing during a pandemic. Mrs. Perry responded saying pool testing was not sustainable with current staff. Gannon confirmed that half a day of record keeping was required any time a class tested positive. Curtis inquired whether parents might be available to help. Miss Lunden confirmed that steps had already been taken to secure fingerprint clearance cards for parents interested in volunteering. Mrs. Paulino added that some parents were even certified nurses. Perry commented that HIPAA training would also be needed for any staff or volunteers involved in health related tasks. In addition, someone would have to be tasked with tracking all positive cases since retesting within a 90 day window was shown to sometimes result in a false positive. Miss Gannon said that barring any decision made today, it was important to further discuss the current testing policy prior to the school reopening. Mrs. Perry offered to draft a proposal of policy changes by the following week. Mr. Gill added that other local schools had already made the move to distance learning for a two week window. 

Motion: Ms. Francis moved to shut down the school for two weeks of distance learning 


beginning Monday, January 24, 2022 through Friday, February 4, 2022. Mr. Gill seconded the 
motion.  


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Mr. Christopher, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None
3. Call to the Audience
Ms. Francis recommended the school encourage families to obtain COVID-19 home test kits. Mrs. Perry assured that recommendations for revisions to the COVID response policy would include some testing. Mrs. Costa recognized it would be important to consider whether symptomatic students sent home would also be quarantined. If not, she observed, teachers may be tasked with simultaneously teaching both in person and distance groups again. Miss Lunden said the school would continue to seek out possible parent volunteers. Mrs. Paulino agreed the decision to move to distance learning was in the best interest of all involved. Ms. Francis thanked all attendees.

4. Meeting adjourned at 5:37 p.m.

Motion: Ms. Francis moved to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Gill seconded the motion.


In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Ms. Francis, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None


Mr. Christopher was absent at the time of adjournment.

